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SAUGUS FINANCE COMMITTEE

May 24, 2017 7:00 P.M
TOWN HALL CONFERENCE ROOM

The regular meeting of the Finance Committee was held on Wednesday evening, 

May 24, 2017, at 7:00 P.M. in the Town Hall Conference Room.
Members present: Kenneth DePatto, Chairman; Theresa Katsos, Carl Mirabello, Frank Perella; Steve Horlick; Ron Jepson, Steve DiVirgilio
Chairman’s Update:  Chairman DePatto states we will continue with the Annual Warrant and continue with the Special. Before we adjourn he will address the committee on some policies and procedures he wants to go over.
Absent from the Meeting: George DeDomenico, Louis Rossi, 
Approval of Minutes: N/A.
Managers Update: 
Article 3 – To see if the Town will vote to make supplementary appropriations to be used in conjunction with money appropriated under Article 2 of the 2016 Annual Town Meeting during the current fiscal year, and determine whether the money shall be provided by transfer from available funds; or to see what other action the Town wishes to take in the matter. (Town Manager).
Chairman DePatto states this is reconciliation clean-up for the fiscal year. 

Snow and Ice removal is $700,000 in excess of what we spent in the operational budget.

Mr. Horlick asks is these are all the salary accounts for jobs we didn’t fill at a certain time and did not fund? Mr. Crabtree says the human resources salary line item may just be what is left over in the line item. The other is a change in the vocational assessment. Mr. Jepson asks about Economic Development, Cemetery, Code Enforcement and Highway Division. Why each one has not had the appropriation spent. Mr. Crabtree says either the job was not filled or the salary was lower than expected. Mr. Jepson asks which ones weren’t filled and Mr. Crabtree says he would have to look at the list. Mr. Jepson adds well it’s our job to find out why money that was asked for a specific salary was not spent. Mr. Crabtree says sometimes the salary appropriated I not enough for us to fill the position and that leaves a surplus in the budget. Mr. Jepson says most of this is going from salary to expense, with the exception of a few. Mr. Horlick asks if the jobs that weren’t filled, will be filled because those salaries are requested again. Mr. Crabtree said yes. 
The amount is $1,157,200.00. The source of funds is $700,000.00 from certified free cash and $457,200.00 from interdepartmental transfers from the FY2017 Operating Budget

Mr. DiVirgilio makes the motion to recommend. Motion is seconded by Chairman DePatto. Motion passes 7-0.

Article 26: To see if the Town of Saugus will vote pursuant to Section 19 of Chapter 188 of the Acts of 2010, which amends Section 103(j) of Chapter 32 of the Massachusetts General laws, to increase the maximum base on which the annual cost of living increase is calculated for retirees of the Saugus Retirement System to $14,000.00 (Saugus Retirement Board).

Chairman of the Retirement Board is present and all of the members have a handout. Bill Cross from the Retirement Board introduces himself and asks for approval to give COLA based on $14,000, instead of $12,000. If we were to grant a 3% increase on the COLA, it would mean an additional $5.00 per month. The monies would come from the investment earnings. Currently right now Mass Teachers get whatever the state gets. Eighty five percent of the boards across the state have already agreed to some kind of increase in COLA. We will be fully funded in 2028, with the last big payment in 2025. This has no cost to the Town. Up until 1998, we didn’t pay our fair share and they came up with pension reform. I’m asking you to take a look. Chairman. DePatto asks if being fully funded in 2028 is under the current schedule. Mr. Cross says yes. He adds that PERAC has informed him this would have minimal impact to the system itself. Chairman DePatto asks what the amount of unfunded pension owed now is.  Mr. Cross says $36 million. Chairman says there will be no increase in cost? He states he finds that hard to believe if the benefit is going up. Mr. Cross says it is so small you won’t even realize, it would be like driving over a leaf in the street. Mr. DePatto asks what the projected yearly contribution is. Mr. Cross says it’s between 6-7 million per year until 2025 when it drops by 6 million. Mr. DiVirgilio adds that between 2015 and 2016 there is an increase of 33 active beneficiaries to the plan, and the unfunded liability went up from 28.3 million to 36.3 million. That is the result of 33 new hires. That is probably the biggest driver of that. What is really important is that all of the money going in in 2016 is now going out. You only drop off the pension if you die or if your spouse dies, so this is only going to go up. Mr. Perella asks Mr. Cross to elaborate on your COLA based increase formula that you have here. That is a 60% increase. Mr. Cross replies it is 3% on the 14,000. Chairman DePatto comments that it is really an increase of 3% on the $2000 difference. Mr. DiVirgilio adds that although he does not think this is a lot of money, but unless you put in 20 million it always gets punted forward. The stock market has had its best run in history and you need to be looking at cost mitigation strategies. These pensioners know that if the plan assets go down, they know there will be a problem. He also adds that the fund status has been flat since 1998 and that’s according to PERAC. Chairman DePatto says that although it may be small numbers, we owe 36 million and another 104 million in OPEB benefits, adding more, I cannot support this no matter how small it appears.
Mr. DiVirgilio makes a motion to send it back to the Retirement Board. Chairman DePatto seconds the motion.  Motion passes 7-0.  Chairman DePatto explains this is not a political statement and the Article will still be heard at Town Meeting. Our recommendation to send back to you is for lack of information and concern about the methodology. We owe a lot of money on benefits. 

Article 15- To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate a sum of money for the purpose of funding unpaid bills of a prior fiscal year. (Town Manager).

The appropriation would be $20,667.83. The source of funding is Fiscal Year 2016 Carryover as follows: $13,451.18 in the general fund, $399.25 in the sewer enterprise fund, and $6,817.40 in the water enterprise fund. 

Mr. Jepson asks for clarification on where the bill originated? Ms. Hatch identifies them. He asks if there will be anything else. Mr. Crabtree says this was something that was not done legally in the past years. Accounting has numerous emails with the department heads about when we need to know what it is. Sometimes the businesses do not invoice us on time. We are working very hard to get every invoice we have. Every year you will have prior bills as long as the contractor or vendor does not submit the bills on time.
Mr. Mirabello makes motion to recommend Article 15. Chairman DePatto seconds the motion. Motion passes 7-0.

Article 21- To see if the Town will vote to transfer a sum of money from the Fiscal Year 2017 General Fund Debt Service Operating Budget to the Lincoln Ave Reconstruction capital project fund for the purpose of funding expenditures associated with the project. 

(Town Manager)
The amount is $44,507.63.

Ms. Hatch says this project had an additional payment that was made to the vendor that was actually disputed by the DPW Director and ended up with a mediator with attorneys and the insurance company. The vendor had to actually use some of his insurance bond. At the time she was doing the permanent financing is when this payment was made, so it caused a deficit in that debt service fund this year. Those funds that would have otherwise made that pay down are still in that fund and that is what we are asking for. This is the first time in 20 years that this has even occurred. Mr. DiVirgilio asks if this money was paid directly to the vendor. Ms. Hatch says yes. Mr. DiVirgilio comments that they project cost more than we borrowed
Meeting adjourned. Mr. Horlick makes a motion to recommend Article 21. Chairman DePatto seconds the motion. Motion passes 7-0
Special Town Meeting

Article 2: To see if the Town will vote to appropriate, borrow, or transfer from available funds, an amount of money to be expensed under the direction of the Town Manager to design, engineer, construct, and equip the New Saugus Middle/High School and athletic facilities located at Pearce Memorial Drive in Saugus, MA, including the payment of all costs incidental or related thereto (the “Middle/High School Project”).  The Middle/High School Project school facilities shall have an anticipated useful life as an educational facility for the instruction of school children for at least 50 years, and the Town may be eligible for a grant from the Massachusetts School Building Authority (“MSBA”) for such Middle/High School Project.  The Town acknowledges that the MSBA’s grant program is a non-entitlement, discretionary program based on need, as determined by the MSBA, and any project costs the Town incurs in excess of any grant approved by and received from the MSBA shall be the sole responsibility of the Town.  Any grant that the Town may receive from the MSBA for the Middle/High School Project shall not exceed the lesser of (1) fifty-three and thirty two one hundredths percent (53.32%) of eligible approved costs, as determined by the MSBA, or (2) the total maximum grant amount determined by the MSBA; or take any other action relative thereto.

Chairman DePatto explains that we are making the recommendation on both of these articles in order to get them to Town Meeting. We are not recommending the spending of money, because that will be determined by the vote. Mr. Crabtree says this is no different than any other borrowing Article that needs a recommendation from the Finance Committee. Mr. Jepson says that if we move this forward that we are saying this is the plan we are saying yes to, without seeing any plans. I just want to make sure that everyone understands that.

Ms. Katsos asks why this is coming before the Finance Committee before the people have had a chance to vote on it.  Mr. Crabtree commented that the way the law works any borrowing Article has to move through the Finance Committee and then Town Meeting. Mr. DiVirgilio asks if we are voting on this now based on what’s in front of us. Mr. Crabtree said yes. Mr. Manoogian added that this is the same process we followed for the Belmonte and for this project MSBA requires this process. Mr. Crabtree confirmed that is true.  Mr. Jepson said when the Veterans Memorial School was done, there were all kinds of meetings and presentations prior to the Finance Committee vote.  We know practically nothing about this project.  There were all types of meetings in front of different groups and for this one nothing. Mr. DiVirgilio comments that this is the first time we are even talking about this. Were any reports done and can we get them. Mr. Manoogian commented that the School Building Committee has been meeting for over a year on this project and all of the information presented at those meetings is available to the public on the town website. Everything you are speaking of has been vetted at those meetings. Mr. DiVirgilio added that he has very little information in front of him.  Mr. Manoogian added that Mr. Nigro and Mr. Crabtree are here to answer your questions now. Mr. DiVirgilio asks what the payback period is.  Mr. Nigro explains that we have been going through this process since August of 2016 with ongoing presentations to the MSBA, outlining everything you have asked about with the exception of net present value. We have submitted a preliminary design package and we has to analyze all the schools.  We had to cost out all of the options. The cost to renovate the high school was higher to than to build a new one.  The preferred schematic report identified the combined middle/high school was the cost effective way to go. Just last week we submitted schematic designs and drilled all the way down to the labor estimates. The motions, the Articles and the vote process are all prescribed by the MSBA.  Mr. Mirabello asks how comfortable we are with this number. Is this the final number? Mr. Crabtree said that all of the analysis that was done prior to the MSBAs decision is how we get to this number. This is the maximum number this article. This is such a stringent and strict process, we have to follow their rules. Their architects look at our designs and challenge us to make changes. This is the maximum amount that can be spent.  We will have a CM at Risk that will be the third estimator on this project.  Mr. Jepson agrees that it is doubtful that we would go above this number.  He does not like the process where the state is involved so heavily. He thinks we should do it the way we want to do it and not the way the state wants us to. Mr. Crabtree adds that they are our financial partner in this and they are going to watch how everything is being done. They required us to spend that money in the feasibility study to see if renovating the high school was an option.  Chairman DePatto adds they have very strict regulations. Mr. Nigro said that a cost escalation factor has been applied to this project that takes into account market vulnerability. Mr. DiVirgilio asked why we are just being told that this information is available online. How long has it been there? Chairman DePatto responds that not only do we have a member of the Finance Committee serving as a member of the School Building Committee, he has been sending us this information electronically.
Mr. Crabtree adds that this is the first time it has been on the Finance Committee agenda. Mr. Perella comments that Mr. Horlick has also been at these meetings with him and this has been a very detailed and onerous process. This is the formula and this is the road. Everything that has been done, there is a process.  Mr. Nigro adds that estimated construction start is July of 2018 and continuing through September of 2020.  Completion date is September of 2020. Chairman DePatto adds that this is a very aggressive schedule. Chairman DePatto understands that on every recommendation that we make, we would normally be making the recommendation that a project be done. He is not looking at this in the same way. The way our Charter reads is that it cannot move forward to the voters until it gets to Town Meeting. Mr. Jepson disagrees, saying no on this would be a good vote. Our job is to make sure that this plan is how we should proceed.  He is not a fan of this process. Chairman DePatto replied that we need to be able to give the people the right to vote on this. Mr. DiVirgilio added that voting yes means we did our due diligence and he does not feel he has done his yet since he is just getting this today. Mr. Jepson adds that this information should have been given to us a long time ago.  Mr. Crabtree interjects that this process started back in 2013. We offered out there for people to sit on this committee so we had a diverse population.  Some of the members of this committee sit on that committee. Twenty five elected and appointed officials have vetted this plan.  Our job is to let the residents decide what they want. A lot of work has been put into this. Mr. DePatto adds that this is all contingent upon an affirmative vote of the Town. It actually says that in our motion.  The mandatory language of the motion reads as:
That the Town appropriates the amount of One Hundred Sixty Million Seven Hundred Twenty Thousand Five Hundred Fifty-Three ($160,720,553) Dollars for the purpose of paying costs to design, engineer, construct and equip the New Saugus Middle / High School and athletic facilities located at Pearce Memorial Drive in Saugus, MA, including the payment of all costs incidental or related thereto in the amount of $160,720,553 (the “Middle / High School Project”), which school facility shall have an anticipated useful life as an educational facility for the instruction of school children for at least 50 years, and for which the Town may be eligible for a grant from the Massachusetts School Building Authority (“MSBA”), said amount to be expended under the direction of the Town Manager.  To meet this appropriation the Treasurer, with the approval of the Board of Selectmen, is authorized to borrow said amount under M.G.L. Chapter 44, or pursuant to any other enabling authority.  The Town acknowledges that the MSBA’s grant program is a non-entitlement, discretionary program based on need, as determined by the MSBA, and any project costs the Town incurs in excess of any grant approved by and received from the MSBA shall be the sole responsibility of the Town; provided further that any grant that the Town may receive from the MSBA for the Middle / High School Project shall not exceed the lesser of (1) fifty-three and thirty-two one hundredths percent (53.32%) of eligible, approved project costs, as determined by the MSBA, or (2) the total maximum grant amount determined by the MSBA; provided that any appropriation hereunder shall be subject to and contingent upon an affirmative vote of the Town to exempt the amounts required for the payment of interest and principal on said borrowing from the limitations on taxes imposed by M.G.L. 59, Section 21C (Proposition 2½); and that the amount of borrowing authorized pursuant to this vote shall be reduced by any grant amount set forth in the Project Funding Agreement that may be executed between the Town and the MSBA. Any premium received by the Town upon the sale of any bonds or notes approved by this vote, less any such premium applied to the payment of the costs of issuance of such bonds or notes, may be applied to the payment of costs approved by this vote in accordance with Chapter 44, Section 20 of the General Laws, thereby reducing the amount authorized to be borrowed to pay such costs by a like amount.
Mr. DiVirgilio comments that as a licensed CPA, he holds himself to a higher standard. He states that on many occasions he has sat in this room and asked for information, is told he will get that and never does. He has put some of those requests in writing and does not get a response. I would like the opportunity to read the documents online. I am for the school, but I want to read it. 
Town Meeting Al DiNardo adds that this is ultimately up to the voters and he does not see this vote as a yes in support. Mr. Crabtree adds that he is holding meetings with town meeting members in the morning. There are plenty of opportunities to discuss with him, he answers his phone on the weekends. Anyone that wants to talk to him about this is welcome.

Mr. Perella makes the motion to recommend Article 2. Chairman DePatto seconds the motion. Motion passes 5-1 with one abstention.

Article 3.   To see if the Town will vote to appropriate, borrow, or transfer from available funds, an amount of money to be expended under the direction of the Town Manager to (1) design, engineer, renovate and add to, and equip the Saugus Veterans Memorial School, including the payment of all costs incidental and related thereto, and (2) design, renovate and equip the Belmonte Middle School, including the payment of all costs incidental or related thereto; or to take any action relative thereto.

Ms. Katsos comments there are additional costs to this that we can’t see right now, like the bussing. I will support this going to the voters but I am not personally in favor of this. Mr. Crabtree adds that there are not a lot of people taking busses. Ms. Kastos replies that once you take the neighborhood schools off line, there will be many more children taking busses that we will have to pay for by law because we are outside the two mile distance.. In addition to that, we are adding a burden to the parents that will now have to spend an additional 20 minutes driving time. Mr. DiVirgilio asked what happens to the schools that are being shut down. Mr. Crabtree says we will have to have a community discussion about what will happen to the buildings. Will some of it allow more affordable housing, or cemetery space? These are discussions we will have later. Right now we are looking at the savings of just having these buildings offline. Mr. Horlick adds that whenever a school building comes off line it is supposed to be offered to the Affordable Housing Trust first to see if they want to rehab and turn location into affordable housing.
The language of the recommendation :   That the Town appropriates the amount of Twenty-Five Million Four Hundred Eight Thousand Nine Hundred Seven ($25,408,907) Dollars for the purpose of paying costs to (i) design, engineer, renovate and add to, and equip the Saugus Veterans Memorial School, including the payment of all costs incidental or related thereto, and (ii) design, renovate and equip the Belmonte Middle School, including the payment of all costs incidental or related thereto.  To meet this appropriation the Treasurer, with the approval of the Board of Selectmen, is authorized to borrow said amount under M.G.L. Chapter 44, or pursuant to any other enabling authority; provided that any appropriation hereunder shall be subject to and contingent upon an affirmative vote of the Town to exempt the amounts required for the payment of interest and principal on said borrowing from the limitations on taxes imposed by M.G.L. 59, Section 21C (Proposition 2½).  Any premium received by the Town upon the sale of any bonds or notes approved by this vote, less any such premium applied to the payment of the costs of issuance of such bonds or notes, may be applied to the payment of costs approved by this vote in accordance with Chapter 44, Section 20 of the General Laws, thereby reducing the amount authorized to be borrowed to pay such costs by a like amount.  

Mr. Horlick makes the motion to recommend Article 3. Chairman DePatto seconds the motion. The motion passes 5-1  with one abstention.
Chairman DePatto states that we have a scheduled meeting tomorrow that we will keep scheduled to clean up and finish our business.

Chairman DePatto adds that there is a policy in place that any information being disseminated to the Finance Committee has to come from the Chairman, the Vice-Chairman, or the Clerk. The reason for that is we check it for content, accuracy and legality. He also added that we have to be very careful how we word things in emails that go to all the members. There are things that constitute deliberation and violate Open Meeting law. Please be cognizant of how you say things in emails that are sent out to everyone. He asks for everyone’s agreement that they understand. All say yes,

Meeting adjourned.
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